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The	Blue	Halls	
	 	 R	Lawson	Gamble	

	
(Excerpted	from	the	journal	of	Mr.	Jethro	Tasker,	Esquire)	

	 	
Within	the	world	of	children	there	are	forbidden	zones,	places	declared	off	
limits	by	adults	that	naturally	become	areas	of	particular	allure	to	a	child	
(all	children	being	curious).	Unseen,	unexplored,	the	very	names	of	these	
places	tend	to	evoke	mystery	spiced	with	danger.	These	forbidden	places	
are	irresistible.		
	
	 I	applied	to	teach	at	a	private	junior	boarding	school	for	boys	in	a	
small	New	England	town.	Here	children	from	across	the	country	lived	in	a	
rambling	pile	of	a	structure	built	into	a	hillside.	As	the	school	expanded	
over	its	century	long	history,	the	building	sprawled	upward,	outward	and	
downward.	By	the	time	I	arrived	the	structure	had	long	ago	reached	the	
bottom	of	the	slope,	burrowed	several	stories	into	the	earth	and	embraced	
much	of	the	width	of	the	hillside.		
	
	 Like	an	insatiable	beast,	this	monstrous	construction	consumed	a	
hundred	children	deposited	by	parents	and	guardians	in	several	barrack-
like	dormitories,	where	they	lived	their	lives	along	with	their	dorm	master.	
Non-dorm	faculty	and	their	wives	lived	in	apartments	hidden	within	this	
mouse's	maze,	along	with	administrative	offices,	a	library,	a	meeting	hall,	
an	art	facility,	a	school	store,	a	snack	store,	a	sewing	room	where	the	
resident	matrons	could	care	for	the	children's	bedding	and	apparel,	a	
business	office,	and	the	stately	Headmaster's	office	positioned	at	one	end	
of	the	entire	arrangement	like	the	captain's	quarters	of	a	Spanish	galleon.	
During	my	years	at	the	school,	I	would	discover	many	more	rooms	in	this	
massive	structure;	some	purposed,	most	not;	others	rumored	to	exist,	
which	I	never	found.	
	
	 From	the	street	level,	where	the	visitor	entered,	the	whitewashed	
face	of	the	structure	deceived	the	eye	with	its	simple	lines	and	black	
shutters,	suggesting	a	modest	English	Tavern	style	building	designed	to	
blend	in	with	the	New	England	small-town	landscape,	a	bookend	for	the	



white-spired	New	England	church	across	the	way,	thus	effectively	
obfuscating	the	true	nature	of	the	architectural	explosion	that	lurked	
beyond	its	portals.		
	
	 The	visitor	parked	on	the	street,	walked	through	the	wide	white	
frame	of	the	heavy-hinged	door	into	a	large	reception	area	of	dark	wood	
and	wainscoting	where	built-in	benches	with	hinged	tops	doubled	as	
storage	along	the	walls.	Here	they	waited	for	an	appointment	or	for	a	child,	
seated	upon	thin	embroidered	cushions	that	barely	insulated	expensively	
clad	buttocks	from	hard	wood,	unaware	of	the	treasures	of	students	past	
just	inches	below	in	the	form	of	ball	gloves,	yo-yos,	lost	jackets	and	shoes.	
At	the	farthest	end	of	the	room	through	the	soaring	frame	of	the	
schoolroom	door	a	prospective	student	caught	his	first	frightening	glimpse	
of	row	upon	row	of	Dickensian	study	desks	fixed	to	the	floor,	oriented	
toward	a	raised	dais	where	sat	the	mighty	supervisor's	desk,	the	entire	
scene	presented	through	dim	light	like	a	spectral	aura.		
	
	 A	more	modest	door	to	the	right	of	the	study	hall	led	to	the	faculty	
room.	This	door,	with	its	frosted	glass	window	was	usually	closed;	the	only	
hint	of	activity	beyond	it	the	occasional	over-loud	voice,	an	explosion	of	
laughter,	or	the	flicker	of	movement	ghosting	in	the	opaque	glass.	In	a	
corner	next	to	the	faculty	room,	upon	a	tall	pedestal	stood	a	full	body	
bronze	of	Lincoln,	tall	in	itself,	projecting	his	serene	countenance	and	
wisdom	upon	the	passerby.	The	visitor's	eye	having	passed	full	circle	it	now	
rested	upon	a	Dutch	door	opposite;	beyond	it,	the	office	of	the	
Headmasters	Secretary,	from	whence	would	come	the	Headmaster's	
summons.		
	
	 Other	than	the	clacking	of	typewriter	keys,	a	cave-like	silence	
enveloped	this	space	until	the	ear	gradually	attuned	to	the	murmur	of	
distant	voices	somewhere	beyond	the	walls,	or	the	creaking	and	groaning	
of	ancient	steps	somewhere	above.	
	
	 Every	wall,	even	the	whitewashed	expanses,	gloomed	dark;	every	
door	was	enclosed	within	walnut	panels,	the	ceiling	banded	by	black	hand-
hewn	beams,	the	pine	floors	buried	over	time	under	layers	of	stain	except	



here	and	there	where	the	original	patina	peeked	through,	worn	visible	by	
years	of	frenetic	feet.		
	
	 My	application	was	accepted,	my	lodging	established	in	a	nearby	
building	where	I	was	to	become	master	to	ten	eighth	grade	boys.	At	the	
time	I	was	young,	spirited,	and	excited,	stimulated	by	a	vision	of	private	
school	boarding	life	gleaned	almost	entirely	from	a	John	le	Carre	novel.	
My	charge	was	to	teach	music;	in	reality	the	job	description	on	the	contract	
was	expanded	well	beyond	that	simple	objective.	My	schedule	of	duties	
thus	outlined	kept	me	away	from	the	"Old	Building",	the	name	used	to	
describe	that	rambling	structure.	At	meals	I	presided	over	a	table	of	
fourteen	boys	in	the	Dining	Room,	situated	directly	beneath	my	apartment;	
my	classroom	was	the	floor	of	an	infrequently	used	auditorium	in	yet	
another	building,	my	coaching	duties	took	me	to	the	playing	fields,	and	my	
evening	duties	were	in	my	assigned	dormitory.	There	was	little	reason	for	
me	to	visit	the	Old	Building	in	my	busy	life	circuit	with	the	exception	of	
evening	coffee	in	the	faculty	room	or	an	infrequent	summons	to	visit	the	
business	manager	or	the	Headmaster.	Even	then,	I	saw	little	of	that	
enigmatic	edifice	beyond	the	view	afforded	any	casual	visitor.	
	
	 In	the	normal	course	of	teaching	music	I	received	a	few	requests	
from	parents	to	offer	their	child	after-hours	private	instruction.	Because	my	
classroom	in	the	distant	gymnasium	was	off	bounds	to	the	boarders	at	
night,	I	applied	for	a	place	to	teach	within	the	permitted	evening	routes,	
and	in	due	course	a	small	room	heretofore	used	for	storage	was	found	for	
me	in	the	Old	Building.	This	tiny	room	was	located	in	a	lower	level,	reached	
by	a	creaky	narrow	stairway	that	descended	from	the	passage	the	students	
must	travel	from	study	hall	to	library	each	evening.	The	stairwell	was	dark,	
the	single	perpetually	dirty	window	on	the	middle	landing	insufficient	to	
illuminate	anything	beyond	itself,	each	wooden	step	worn	down	at	the	
center	by	a	century	of	hard-heeled	shoes.	My	new	studio	door	was	
immediately	at	the	bottom	of	these	stairs.	Beyond	it,	the	Blue	Halls	
beckoned.



Connor	Philips	Buckminster	III	was	in	every	way	a	natural	victim,	with	round	
pudgy	face	and	folds	of	soft	flesh	overflowing	a	worn	leather	belt	cinched	
too	tight,	the	excess	dangling	over	khaki	trousers	creased	in	various	planes	
unintended	by	any	manufacturer,	smudged	with	grey-brown	matter	best	
left	unidentified.	He	had	large	earnest	eyes	in	a	chubby	cheeked	face.	
Connor	was	a	crab	without	a	shell,	a	defenseless	creature	formed	by	ten	
years	of	coddling	now	abandoned	in	a	sea	of	predators.	He	was	one	of	
those	the	school	termed	an	"Old	Boy",	whose	father	attended	the	school	in	
his	own	youth	and	held	to	the	believe	the	rigors	of	boarding	school	life	had	
"done	him	good"	and	would	ultimately	send	his	own	son	"down	the	right	
road".	C.P.	Buckminster	II	was	made	of	sterner	stuff	than	C.P.	Buckminster	
III,	however;	that	trait	bypassed	his	son.	
	
Connor	was	housed	in	the	Old	Building	in	a	huge	cavern	of	a	room	
appropriately	nicknamed	The	Cave.	He	shared	this	space	with	thirteen	
other	ten	and	eleven-year-old	boys,	each	assigned	a	cubicle	sectioned	off	
from	the	next	by	a	thin	wood	panel,	in	appearance	not	so	much	individual	
rooms	as	kennels.	The	ceiling	soared	high	above;	the	tops	of	the	divider	
panels	fell	short	by	several	feet,	the	resulting	open	space	a	conveyor	of	
every	small	sound.	A	sliding	curtain	across	the	front	of	each	compartment	
was	the	extent	of	privacy.	This	arrangement	of	seven	stalls	each	side	left	a	
wide	common	space,	an	expanse	of	hardwood	floor	that	reverberated	
drum-like	with	each	tap	of	a	small	hard-heeled	shoe.	At	lights	out,	The	Cave	
resembled	nothing	less	than	a	field	of	ground	squirrels,	heads	poked	out	
from	behind	curtains,	small	bodies	scurrying	from	one	hole	to	the	next	
when	the	master's	attention	was	elsewhere.		
	
The	man	assigned	to	oversee	this	menagerie	was	out	of	his	depth.	Tall,	
spare,	with	tight	curls	springing	from	his	head	as	if	in	a	state	of	continual	
fright,	George	Gardner	wore	the	visage	of	a	hunted	man.	Before	the	first	
month	was	out	the	corner	of	his	mouth	had	begun	to	twitch	involuntarily.	
His	eyes	darted	here	and	there	as	if	seeking	an	avenue	of	escape,	his	entire	
countenance	took	on	a	searching,	haunted	look.	
	
Young	Connor	was	my	guitar	student.	Every	Thursday	evening	at	7:30	pm	
without	fail	he	excused	himself	from	Study	hall	and	by	7:31	his	footfalls	



sounded	on	the	stairs,	accompanied	by	a	series	of	thuds	as	his	overlarge	
guitar	case	slapped	against	the	wall	in	the	narrow	confines	of	the	stairwell.	
	
The	boy's	parents,	traveling	through	Greece	at	the	time,	bid	me	teach	their	
son	to	play	classical	guitar.	Connor,	however,	was	desperate	to	learn	a	
more	modern	piece	in	an	attempt	to	impress	his	dorm	mates.	A	
compromise	was	reached;	if	he	practiced	his	fingering	during	the	week	and	
attended	to	classical	studies	during	the	first	part	of	our	lesson,	we	would	
work	on	a	piece	of	his	choosing	during	the	final	ten	minutes.	It	was	at	this	
more	relaxed	portion	of	his	lesson	we	often	chatted	and	the	thread	of	the	
conversation	sometimes	led	to	matters	other	than	music.		
	
During	one	such	moment	he	paused	in	his	attempt	to	stretch	pudgy	fingers	
beyond	their	capacity	on	the	wide	fingerboard,	looked	up	at	me	and	asked,	
"Mr.	Tasker,	what	are	the	Blue	Halls?	Why	can't	we	go	there?"	
	
In	truth,	I	had	often	wondered	this	myself.	Among	all	the	subterranean	
corridors	located	in	the	murky	depths	of	the	Old	Building,	the	Blue	Halls	
were	notorious.	These	passages	were	declared	off	limits	at	all	times,	not	
just	during	evening	hours.		
	
The	Headmaster	had	raised	the	issue	at	the	very	first	pre-session	faculty	
meeting.	"There	is	really	no	reason	for	a	child	ever	to	go	there,"	he	
declared.	"Please	be	vigilant	to	this	rule."		
	
During	the	first	weeks	of	school	that	followed,	I	heard	the	name	Blue	Halls	
whispered	about	from	time	to	time,	usually	among	old	students;	I	learned	
of	double	dares	to	go	there	at	night,	heard	fragments	of	dramatic	stories	
about	them	ranging	from	children	disappearing	forever	to	dreadful	
apparitions	appearing	suddenly––all	originating	with	the	tale	teller,	I	had	no	
doubt,	as	young	men	of	that	age	are	prone	to	creating	wonderful	tales.		
	
The	night	I	was	to	teach	my	first	lesson	in	the	tiny	below-stairs	studio,	Mr.	
Porthall,	the	administrator	in	charge	of	evening	study	hall,	claimed	the	seat	
next	to	me	at	the	Headmistress's	Coffee	Hour,	which	took	place	in	the	
faculty	lounge	every	evening	after	dinner.	He	was	a	large	man,	soft	and	



wide,	with	permanently	pursed	lips,	which	along	with	his	wide	button	eyes	
tended	to	establish	on	his	face	an	expression	of	constant	incredulity.	
	
"Mr.	Tasker,"	he	said,	fixing	me	with	a	stern	look,	"I	believe	you	are	aware	
our	boarders	are	not	to	use	the	Blue	Halls	under	any	circumstances."	He	
emphasized	his	words	with	a	light	tap	of	a	long	finger	on	my	arm.	"Please	
remind	your	students	to	pass	to	and	from	the	study	hall	by	the	upper	
passageway.	They	will	receive	instructions	from	me	to	that	effect	each	time	
they	depart	the	study	hall	to	report	to	your	studio."	
	
I	agreed	to	this,	having	no	reason	for	dissent,	yet	found	the	request,	and	
the	man's	insistence	upon	it,	somewhat	puzzling.	I	understood	the	
administrative	concern	for	safety,	efficiency	of	passage,	and	best	use	of	the	
boys'	time.	Certainly	wandering	about	corridors	when	one	ought	to	be	
studying	should	be	discouraged.	But	why	the	Blue	halls,	in	particular,	I	
wondered?	There	were	many	passageways	in	the	Old	Building;	several,	to	
my	mind,	a	good	deal	darker	and	more	prone	to	the	possibility	of	accident	
than	the	Blue	Halls,	from	the	little	I	had	seen	of	them.	Yet	no	other	out-of-
bounds	area	was	ever	mentioned	with	such	frequency.	
	
As	a	responsive	and	responsible	faculty	member,	however,	and	a	new	one	
at	that,	It	was	not	my	place	to	raise	the	question	and	I	therefore	obediently	
recited	the	appropriate	mantra	at	the	end	of	each	of	my	lessons,	and	as	
each	boy	departed,	listened	for	his	footsteps	to	thump	up	the	stairs	in	the	
acceptable	direction.		



	Mr.	Gardner,	zookeeper	in	the	Cave,	approached	me	one	day	as	I	was	
locking	my	classroom	door,	my	arms	full	of	books,	in	a	hurry	to	arrive	at	my	
afternoon	duty.	On	Mondays,	Wednesdays	and	Fridays	I	was	expected	to	
be	present	in	the	chaos	of	the	locker	room	where	within	that	shrill	and	
reverberant	space	I	would	encourage	children	to	move	into	their	athletic	
clothing	and	on	out	to	their	sports	fields	as	speedily	as	possible.	The	
athletic	locker	room	was	just	steps	away	from	my	music	classroom,	
however	the	final	class	period	of	the	day	required	me	to	restore	a	variety	of	
rhythm	instruments	to	their	proper	storage	and	simultaneously	respond	to	
the	inevitable	post	lesson	questions	and	requests	from	my	students.	I	was	
not,	as	you	might	imagine,	in	the	frame	of	mind	for	a	prolonged	
conversation.		
	
The	man's	first	words,	however,	demanded	my	attention.	"Mr.	Tasker,	it	is	
my	belief	young	Connor	is	being	systematically	bullied	after	lights	out."		
	
He	went	on	to	describe	the	nightly	routine	in	the	Cave	where	he	presided,	
detailing	how	the	students	changed	to	nightclothes,	prepared	their	laundry,	
exchanged	final	words	with	the	master,	and	then	read	quietly	for	the	final	
quarter	of	an	hour	before	lights	out.	For	the	half	hour	following,	Mr.	
Gardner	made	unpredictable	appearances,	sometimes	catching	an	errant	
youngster	out	on	the	floor	for	which	the	proper	demerits	were	assigned.	
Regardless	of	his	attention,	however,	at	rising	the	following	morning	he	
often	observed	bruises	on	young	Connor's	arms,	marks	he	was	quite	
convinced	were	not	present	the	night	before.	Connor	refused	to	respond	
directly	to	Mr.	Gardner's	questions,	brushing	away	his	concerns	as	
unfounded,	while	claiming	the	marks	came	from	falling	out	of	bed,	or	
walking	into	his	bureau,	or	the	like.	
	
"There	is	nothing	more	I	can	do	to	increase	my	vigilance,"	Gardner	
exclaimed	to	me,	in	a	most	exasperated	manner.	"I	must	have	my	rest	as	
well,	sufficient	to	rise	at	six	and	perform	my	morning	duties.	I	don't	see	
what	else	I	can	do."	
	
There	was	little	I	could	suggest	beyond	advising	him	to	consult	with	the	
dormitory	administrator	and	leave	the	matter	in	his	capable	hands.	
However,	as	I	hurried	on	my	mind	raced.	I	was	not	surprised	Conner	had	



become	the	object	of	bullying.	On	the	contrary,	I	had	seen	it	as	a	distinct	
possibility,	yet	the	difference	from	surmise	to	actual	knowledge	is	stark,	
and	in	that	moment	of	truth,	passivity	must	pass	into	exigent	responsibility	
and	action.	
	
It	happened	I	was	scheduled	for	a	lesson	with	Connor	that	very	evening,	
and	I	planned	my	approach	to	this	very	delicate	issue,	knowing	if	allowed	to	
do	so	Conner	would	certainly	prevaricate.	My	scheme	was	simple;	I	would	
convince	Connor	his	words	would	travel	no	further	than	his	mouth	to	my	
ear.	Bullying	relies	upon	a	victim's	fear	of	retaliation	and	is	sustained	by	
secrecy.	I	determined	to	present	to	him	a	scenario	in	which	an	older	
student	"discovers"	the	actions	of	the	bully	or	bullies	in	question––for	in	my	
own	mind	I	was	convinced	of	the	latter––and	in	due	course	reports	the	
behavior	to	a	master.	Thus	the	rat	is	seen	by	these	bullies	to	be	an	older,	
much	stronger	student,	upon	whom	retaliation	would	be	ill	advised.	
Hopefully,	then,	actions	taken	by	the	adult	community	would	lay	the	
matter	to	rest.		
	
So	it	was	at	7:30	that	evening,	experiencing	no	little	self-satisfaction	from	
my	brilliant	plan,	I	awaited	Connor's	arrival.	I	sat	and	plucked	the	strings	of	
my	guitar,	my	ear	attuned	to	the	stairwell	for	the	familiar	thuds	and	steps	
of	Connor's	descent,	my	eyes	roving	frequently	toward	the	open	door	of	my	
closet	studio.	I	waited	for	Connor	the	entire	half	hour	of	his	scheduled	
lesson.	He	never	came.



(It	will	be	recalled	Mr.	Tasker	expected	to	learn	during	young	Buckminster's	
next	guitar	lesson	the	identity	of	the	bullies	tormenting	him;	but	the	boy	
never	appeared.)	
	
The	growing	swell	of	nervous,	anxious,	angry	conversations	ended	abruptly	
with	the	arrival	of	the	Headmaster.	An	air	of	expectancy	now	filled	the	
room,	for	shortly	we	would	learn	the	reason	for	sudden	mandatory	
meeting.	Headmaster	Rockhill	was	a	large	man,	portly,	his	appearance	
altogether	fitting	for	his	role.	He	took	his	seat	at	the	head	of	the	long	table	
with	a	harrumph.	The	room	was	not	large;	with	the	full	complement	of	
administrators	and	boarding	staff	seated	at	the	table,	the	entire	faculty	
room	was	necessarily	dedicated	to	the	purpose	of	the	meeting.	All	eyes	
turned	to	Headmaster	Rockhill,	who	in	turn	studied	each	face,	moving	in	a	
clockwise	direction	around	the	table,	pausing	longer	on	the	visages	of	Mr.	
Porthall,	Mr.	Gardner	and	my	unworthy	self,	to	scathing	effect.	It	was	
immediately	apparent	to	all	he	considered	us	in	some	way	responsible	for	
the	meeting.	
	
"We	have	a	runner,"	he	said,	finally,	harrumphing	once	again.	
	
This	pronouncement	was	followed	by	silence.	The	headmaster	allowed	it	to	
continue,	played	it	as	he	watched	us	search	each	other's	faces	for	hints.	
Who	knew	about	this?	Which	child	had	run?	What	was	the	cause?		
	
Once	satisfied	his	pause	had	the	desired	effect,	Mr.	Rockhill	fixed	his	eyes	
upon	Mr.	Porthall.	"Please	report	your	findings,	sir,"	he	said,	and	sat	back,	
tapping	a	tattoo	with	his	fingers	upon	the	wooden	arm	of	his	chair.	
	
Mr.	Porthall	bounded	to	his	feet.	"Yes	sir,	thank	you,	sir,"	he	said	and	cast	
sheep	eyes	at	Mr.	Rockhill.	He	now	toured	the	faces	at	the	table	one	by	one	
in	a	weaker	imitation	of	the	headmaster's	manner,	but	finding	his	own	
attempt	falling	short,	he	began	to	speak.	
	
"Last	night	at	precisely	7:26	pm	I	released	Mr.	Connor	Buckminster	from	
the	schoolroom	to	attend	his	guitar	lesson	with	Mr.	Tasker,	as	I	do	every	
Tuesday	night	at	that	precise	time."	Mr.	Porthall's	gaze	turned	pointedly	to	
me	and	moved	on,	flitting	away	as	if	I	were	unworthy	of	more	detailed	



inspection.	"Mr.	Tasker	waited	the	entire	half	hour	for	young	Buckminster	
to	arrive.	It	is	unfortunate	Mr.	Tasker	did	not	report	this	absence	before	the	
entire	period	had	passed."	
	
Caught	by	surprise,	I	opened	my	mouth	to	object,	but	with	a	flick	of	his	
hand	Headmaster	Rockhill	motioned	me	to	silence.	
	
"When	Mr.	Tasker	did	finally	come	to	the	schoolroom	to	report	young	
Connor's	unaccountable	absence,	I	immediately	impelled	a	complete	search	
of	the	building,	beginning	with	Mr.	Buckminster's	quarters	in	the	Cave."		
	
Mr.	Porthall	now	fixed	his	gaze	upon	Mr.	Gardner,	who	could	not	
completely	conceal	his	dismay	and	presented	for	all	the	look	of	a	dog	
having	puddled	on	a	new	carpet.	Cringing	in	anticipation,	he	waited	his	turn	
to	become	the	object	of	Porthall's	verbal	assault.	His	wait	was	not	long.		
	
"Mr.	Gardner	informed	me	he	had	not	seen	Mr.	Buckminster	all	evening,	
indeed	not	since	his	charge	departed	for	dinner.	He	stated	that	the	young	
man	had	not	returned	to	his	cubicle	following	the	meal,	nor	at	any	time	
since.	Mr.	Gardner	also	informed	me	of	his	concerns	regarding	ongoing	
incidents	of	bullying	he	believes	the	lad	has	suffered	since	the	term	began,	
incidents	which	should	have	been	reported	up	the	chain	of	command,	but	
unfortunately	were	not.	Had	we	known	of	this	behavior,	we	most	certainly	
would	have	initiated	an	immediate	response."	
	
At	this	juncture	Mr.	Porthall	paused	to	glance	at	the	Headmaster,	who	
nodded	his	head	to	punctuate	the	seriousness	of	these	charges.		
Mr.	Gardner's	face	had	turned	ghostly	white.		
	
"Our	search	produced	no	results,"	Mr.	Porthall	said.	"Further,	nothing	
appeared	to	be	missing	from	Buckminster's	wardrobe.	His	wallet	and	
personal	items	were	all	in	place.	Of	course,	I	let	no	time	lapse	before	
reporting	all	of	this	to	Headmaster	Rockhill.	Our	search	continued	into	
other	buildings	and	eventually	the	entire	campus.	Up	to	this	moment,	we	
have	seen	neither	hide	nor	hair	of	Mr.	Buckminster."	
	



Having	completed	his	statement,	Porthall	stood,	a	reed	swaying	in	the	
breeze,	until	Headmaster	Rockhill	indicated	he	might	sit.	The	headmaster	
turned	next	to	the	school	business	manager,	a	man	with	hawk-like	nose	
mounted	upon	a	sharp	predatory	countenance.	
	
"Mr.	Fremont,	what	is	the	condition	of	Mr.	Buckminster's	account,	if	you	
please?"	
	
"It	is	paid	in	full,	Sir."	
	
"I	see.	Then	I	suppose	we	should	try	to	find	the	young	man."		
	
The	assembled	staff	smiled	obediently	at	this	apparent	attempt	at	humor.	
The	Headmaster,	however,	turned	to	Mr.	Fremont	with	creased	brow.	
	
"My	question	was	in	regard	to	withdrawals,	not	deposits,	Sir.	Is	there	any	
indication	the	lad	had	withdrawn	sufficient	funds	for	travel?"		
	
Mr.	Fremont	turned	quite	red	in	the	face.	"Oh,	of	course.	That	is,	no,	he	has	
not	withdrawn	any	large	sums.	His	last	withdrawal"––here	he	considered	
an	account	book––"was	five	dollars	and	fifty	cents."	
	
"Hardly	enough."	Headmaster	Rockhill	looked	around	the	table.	"Those	of	
you	who	have	not	been	with	us	long	may	be	surprised	to	learn	how	
determined	some	boys	are	to	run	away.	It	is	not	this	institution	they	seek	to	
escape,	it	is	their	perceived	lot	in	life.	We	had	one	young	man	make	it	as	far	
as	Detroit."	He	harrumphed	and	cast	an	eye	upon	Mr.	Fremont.	"However,	
five	dollars	and	fifty	cents	suggests	more	of	an	appetite	for	candy	bars	than	
a	journey."	He	looked	around	the	table.	"It	is	apparent	to	me	the	lad	had	no	
preconceived	plan	to	depart	the	premises.	The	fact	he	left	his	wallet	and	
other	valuables	behind	strongly	suggests	he	wandered	off	on	impulse	once	
he	departed	the	schoolroom	last	evening.	I	have	alerted	the	local	police	in	
case	he	has	left	the	campus.	However,	I	should	not	be	surprised	to	find	he	
has	not	even	left	the	building	and	might	at	this	very	moment	be	closeted	
somewhere,	dispirited	and	afraid."	
	



He	stood.	Placing	his	palms	on	the	surface	of	the	table,	the	Headmaster	
leaned	forward.	"We	shall	carry	on	with	our	regular	schedule.	However,	
during	your	free	periods	I	expect	all	hands	on	deck.	We	shall	mount	a	
continuous	and	extremely	thorough	search	of	all	the	buildings	on	campus."



			 (It	may	be	recalled	Mr.	Tasker	found	himself	charged	with	
carelessness	during	a	faculty	and	staff	meeting	for	his	delay	in	reporting	the	
absence	of	young	Connor	from	his	lesson.	In	that	meeting,	Headmaster	
Rockhill	ordered	a	thorough	search	of	the	entire	school	grounds	while	
moving	forward	with	the	school's	normal	daily	schedule.)		
	 It	was	by	no	means	a	normal	day,	despite	the	intent.	No	class	could	
begin	without	a	thorough	discussion	about	the	missing	boy.	Such	was	
therapeutic	for	the	students,	of	course,	and	in	addition	provided	me	an	
avenue	of	inquiry.	My	curiosity	was	particularly	aroused	at	the	beginning	of	
instrumental	class,	in	which	many	of	Connor's	bullying	dormitory	mates	
were	present.		
	 The	conversation	in	that	class	was	not	begun	by	any	of	those	boys,	
however,	but	from	a	question	by	an	older	student.		
	 "Sir,	do	you	think	Connor	is	still	on	campus?"	
	 "I	have	no	way	of	knowing,"	I	confessed.	"I	may	say	an	extremely	
rigorous	search	has	been	instituted,	and	if	the	lad	is	indeed	still	on	
premises,	we	shall	know	by	the	end	of	the	day."	
	 "What	caused	him	to	run	away,	do	you	think?"	This	question	was	
posed	by	a	fifth	former.	
	 "It	is	quite	inexplicable	to	me,"	I	responded,	not	altogether	truthfully.	
"I	would	be	most	interested	in	anyone	else's	thoughts	on	the	matter."	At	
this	juncture,	I	cast	my	eye	upon	a	boy	most	likely,	in	my	opinion,	to	have	
caused	Connor	harm.	He	was	a	stout	boy,	for	his	age,	of	a	forceful	character	
and	aggressive	style.	He	returned	my	look	with	an	implacable	gaze.	
	 "He	missed	his	mommy,"	the	boy	said.	
	 This	brought	gales	of	laughter	from	his	cronies.	
	 My	reply	was	stern.	"I	understand	there	are	to	be	words	between	
Mr.	Porthall	and	several	of	you	in	the	Cave	regarding	behavior	toward	Mr.	
Buckminster.	I	suspect	it	may	be	in	your	best	interests	to	take	this	situation	
much	more	seriously."	
	 My	remarks	served	to	subdue	the	young	man	and	his	friends.	
However,	a	potential	avenue	of	information	had	been	irreversibly	lost,	and	I	
immediately	regretted	my	impetuous	response,	well	deserved	as	the	words	
may	have	been.	
	 I	was	unable	to	obtain	even	a	fragment	of	useful	information	from	
any	of	these	pre-class	discussions.	During	periods	when	I	had	no	classes	to	
teach,	I	was	employed	in	searching	the	vicinity	of	my	various	areas	of	



responsibility,	as	requested	by	Headmaster	Rockhill.	I	had	little	expectation	
of	success,	a	projection	borne	out	searching	the	areas	surrounding	my	
classroom	and	my	dormitory	area	and	personal	quarters.	By	my	final	free	
period	that	day	I	had	searched	everywhere	but	the	vicinity	of	my	lesson	
studio	adjacent	to	the	Blue	Halls.	There	was	little	to	find	there,	I	surmised,	
for	the	room	was	very	small,	and	the	adjacent	area,	the	corridors	
constituting	the	Blue	Halls,	would	have	been	thoroughly	searched	by	now.	
Nevertheless,	I	wished	to	honor	the	headmaster's	request	by	deed	as	well	
as	word,	and	accordingly	went	across	to	the	old	building	and	descended	the	
creaky	narrow	stairs	to	my	lesson	studio.	I	unlocked	the	door	and	found	the	
room	empty,	as	I	knew	it	must	be.	After	a	cursory	glance	around,	I	carefully	
re-locked	the	door	and	walked	into	the	Blue	halls.		
	 It	was	a	moment	of	discovery	for	me.	I	confess	I	had	never	actually	
walked	these	corridors	before;	the	constant	demands	of	boarding	life	on	
my	time	necessarily	trumped	my	curiosity.	I	was	startled	to	discover	the	
walls	were	in	fact	actually	painted	blue.	In	my	consideration	of	the	
appellation	I	had,	for	some	reason,	accorded	the	name	to	a	state	of	mind	
rather	than	appearance.	But	indeed	they	were	blue,	an	intense	sky	blue	
with	a	white	cloud	ceiling,	polar	opposite	of	every	other	corridor	in	the	
building,	all	of	which	were	dark-stained	wood.	It	had	the	effect	of	emerging	
from	darkness	into	light,	from	a	cloudy	day	into	bright	sunshine.	Perhaps	
this	had	been	the	intent	of	those	responsible,	or	perhaps	it	was	merely	an	
echo	of	my	particular	state	of	mind	on	that	day.	
	 I	experienced	a	transmigration	of	senses.	With	each	additional	step	
the	mood	of	my	day	heretofore,	the	heaviness	of	spirit	associated	with	my	
self-assigned	failures	in	the	instance	of	the	disappearance	of	Mr.	
Buckminster	dissipated;	lifted	and	fell	away.	It	was	an	extraordinary	feeling.	
I	felt	light	headed	and	free	and	so	enraptured	by	this	enveloping	somewhat	
diaphanous	condition	as	to	nearly	disremember	my	objective.	Indeed,	this	
new	feeling	was	of	such	a	positive	nature	I	came	to	believe	and	trust	that	
Connor	too	was	safe	and	well	and	content,	wherever	he	might	be.	
Completely	convinced	of	this,	I	retraced	my	steps	to	my	studio	and	
mounted	the	narrow,	unlighted	stairway.		
	 With	my	first	step	upon	the	tread,	the	dark	foreboding	mood	I	
experienced	previous	to	entering	the	Blue	halls	returned	in	force,	a	
hammer	blow	of	depression.	So	overwhelming	was	it	I	was	compelled	to	sit	



upon	the	stair	until	I	could	recover	my	composure	to	sufficient	degree	to	
continue.		



(Previously,	Tasker	experienced	a	dramatic	mood	change	upon	entering	the	
Blue	Halls;	his	soul	was	lifted,	his	outlook	brightened,	only	to	reverse	itself	
the	moment	he	stepped	back	out	of	the	halls.)	
	
It	took	some	time	to	recover	from	the	powerful	sinking	sensation	of	
depression	I	experienced	immediately	upon	departure	from	the	Blue	Halls,	
made	worse	by	contrast	to	the	ethereal	lightness	of	spirit	just	moments	
before.	I	am	not	normally	given	to	such	dramatic	changes	in	mood,	I	can	
assure	you;	I	understood	immediately	there	was	something	different	about	
the	corridor	beyond	the	bright	paint	adorning	its	walls.		
	 In	the	stark	light	of	my	current	reality,	I	understood	my	progress	
along	the	Blue	Halls	had	been	incomplete;	in	fact,	I	had	covered	very	little	
of	the	passage.	Buttressed	as	I	had	been	by	my	mysterious	sense	of	
wellbeing,	convinced	as	I	was	of	Connors	safety,	I	had	reversed	my	steps	
soon	after	entry.	I	eschewed	the	idea	of	reporting	my	task	as	unfulfilled	to	
Headmaster	Rockhill,	most	especially	in	light	of	his	intimation	of	some	
irresponsibility	on	my	part	toward	Master	Buckminster,	articulated	that	
very	morning	in	meeting.		
	 I	decided	therefore	to	re-enter	the	Blue	Halls	immediately,	to	
proceed	ahead	despite	the	swell	of	comfort	I	anticipated,	disregarding	any	
conviction	implanted	in	my	brain	that	Connor	was	well	and	safe	and	not	
needful	of	assistance.	I	would	continue	on	regardless.		
	 I	may	say	despite	my	buoyed	will	I	was	insufficiently	prepared	for	the	
power	of	the	sensation	the	hall	exuded.	Within	three	steps	I	became	
completely	convinced	of	Connor's	well	being,	that	my	mission	was	
unnecessary,	superfluous,	even	unwanted.	Yet	in	the	forefront	of	my	brain	I	
maintained	the	thought	I	must	continue	on,	no	matter	what.	Strangely,	
there	was	no	resistance	to	this	idea.	On	the	contrary,	I	felt	welcomed	in	this	
place.	My	eyes	perceived	perfectly	clearly	my	surroundings	as	I	advanced,	
the	blue	painted	brick	of	the	walls,	each	small	rectangle	separated	from	the	
next	with	a	slightly	etched	perimeter	cast	in	shadow	by	the	glaring	ceiling	
lights,	the	white-grey	concrete	underfoot,	the	distinctive	white	striped	
valance	draped	eight	inches	from	the	ceiling	like	the	canopy	of	a	four	
poster	bed.			
	 I	knew	the	corridor	was	long,	having	taken	its	measure	many	times	
along	the	hallway	above,	which	mirrored	it.	It	now	seemed	endless,	
required	many	more	steps.	I	peered	ahead,	but	found	that	the	glare	of	the	



un-shaded	florescent	bulbs,	one	after	the	other	like	the	center	stripe	of	a	
road	at	night,	obscured	any	detail	of	the	hall	beyond.	I	walked	on.	I	
experienced	no	discomfort;	quite	the	contrary,	I	felt	vital,	strong,	
purposeful,	and	justified.	I	laughed	spontaneously	more	than	once,	not	
from	any	humorous	memory	or	capricious	thought,	simply	from	an	inner	
joy	of	being.	
	 I	had	no	concern	for	time,	no	impatience.	I	felt	no	call	to	be	anyplace	
other	than	right	where	I	was	at	that	moment.	When	the	thought	came	to	
turn	around	and	walk	back	the	other	way	it	did	not	come	from	some	sense	
of	urgency	or	anxiety;	it	simply	was	there;	I	could	walk	on,	or	I	could	turn	
and	walk	back.	A	simple	choice,	the	one	carrying	no	more	weight	than	the	
other,	with	as	little	consequence	as	deciding	which	way	to	turn	one's	head	
at	night	while	sleeping,	or	which	sock	to	put	on	first.	
	 There	was	no	process,	no	weighing	of	factors.	I	turned	and	began	to	
walk	back	the	way	I	had	come.	Travel	in	this	direction	felt	different.	Now	
time	sped,	my	euphoria	decreased	in	gradual	increments.	I	came	to	the	end	
of	the	hall	and	seemed	propelled	into	the	tiny	corridor	where	my	office	
door	was	located.	I	leaned	against	the	wall,	exhausted	and	immediately	
overcome	by	dark	foreboding,	far	deeper,	far	more	malignant	than	my	prior	
experience.	
	 How	long	I	half	stood,	supported	against	the	dark-stained	wall,	my	
returned	reality	grappling	with	deep	blackness	of	mood,	seeking	to	restore	
my	diminished	energies	sufficient	to	climb	the	stairs	before	me,	I	cannot	
tell.	At	last,	despite	waves	of	repugnance	and	a	self-loathing	that	continued	
to	course	through	me	I	managed	to	mount	the	narrow	stairs	one	by	one	
and	enter	the	upper	hallway.	I	paused	there	to	gather	myself.	
	 At	that	moment	Miss	Biddle,	the	librarian,	emerged	through	the	door	
of	the	school	library	a	few	feet	away	in	a	jangle	of	keys,	turned	to	insert	one	
in	the	door	lock,	started	as	she	saw	me	and	dropped	the	key	ring	and	
several	books	from	her	other	arm	to	the	floor	with	a	resounding	clatter.	Her	
hand	flew	to	her	mouth;	she	stood	transfixed	and	stared	at	me	as	if	at	some	
extraterrestrial	being.		
	 My	own	heaviness	of	spirit	momentarily	forgotten,	I	reached	out	
toward	her.	"Why	Miss	Biddle,	is	something	the	matter?	You	don't	look	
well."	
	 'You...you!"	she	said.	"How	did	you	get	here?	Where...?"	She	seemed	
incapable	of	coherent	speech.		



	 "Miss	Biddle,	you	look	as	if	you	have	seen	a	ghost.	Perhaps	you	
should	return	to	the	library	and	sit	for	a	moment.	Here;	let	me	assist..."	
As	I	moved	toward	her	she	immediately	raised	an	arm	as	if	to	repel	me.		
	 "You!"	she	exclaimed	again.	"Where	have	you	been?	Everyone	has	
been	searching	for	you	this	entire	week."	



(After	returning	from	the	Blue	Halls	in	his	effort	to	help	determine	the	
whereabouts	of	Master	Connor,	Tasker	is	met	by	an	astonished	Thelma	
Biddle,	librarian,	who	believes	Tasker	has	been	missing	for	an	entire	week.)	
	
One	can	only	imagine	my	astonishment	at	Ms.	Biddle's	assertion	that	the	
school	thought	me	missing	and	was	now	searching	for	me	along	with	the	
missing	lad.	I	was	flustered,	confused,	concerned.	I	had	stepped	into	the	
Blue	Halls	for	a	mere	moment	or	two,	time	taken	out	of	my	own	free	
period,	in	aid	of	the	search	for	a	missing	student.	Why	should	the	school	be	
alarmed	in	any	way?	Why	launch	a	search	for	a	responsible	adult	having	
stepped	away	from	his	desk	for	no	more	than	an	hour?		
	 I	studied	Ms.	Biddle,	her	white-gloved	hand	still	at	her	mouth,	eyes	
wide,	a	statue.	Her	domain,	the	library,	was	ancient,	a	smell	of	mildew	
lingered	there,	dust	from	the	ages	gathered	on	higher	shelves.	Its	
atmosphere	induced	a	swell	of	silence,	a	cloudlike	palpable	thing	within	the	
dark,	high	ceilinged	room––a	quietness	compelled	by	invisible	spirits	as	
much	as	from	restrictions.	Walls	of	wainscoting	and	paneling,	the	floor	
creaky	and	bent,	the	ceiling	rafters	dark	from	the	trapped	fumes	of	oil	
lamps	and	the	frosty	breath	of	legions	of	children––all	contributed	to	a	
murky	opaqueness	where	objects	blurred	indistinguishably	with	their	own	
shadows.	Ms.	Biddle,	the	permanent	denizen	of	this	musky	receptacle	of	
the	school's	antique	tomes	could	have	been	a	character	from	one	of	the	
very	books	she	guarded,	with	her	vintage	dress	and	cracked	visage.		
	 We	inhabited	an	isolated	wing	of	the	old	building,	I	in	my	studio	
below,	Ms.	Biddle	in	her	library,	yet	we	had	never	crossed	paths.	The	old	
librarian	rarely	emerged	from	her	undisturbed	sanctum,	ensconced	behind	
the	tall	desk,	a	spider	awaiting	any	tug	upon	the	intricate	strands	within	her	
dark	web,	existing	as	in	a	time	machine,	unrelated	to	the	world	beyond.		
	 I	consoled	myself	with	this	thought.	What	was	time	to	her?	How	
aware	could	she	possibly	be	of	my	coming	and	going,	how	connected	to	
school	matters?		
	 I	nodded	courteously	to	her	and	turning	my	back,	moved	on	down	
the	corridor,	resolved	to	put	from	my	mind	her	extraordinary	greeting	and	
alarming	declaration.	To	tell	the	truth,	I	pitied	her	and	her	obvious	need	to	
spice	her	otherwise	dreary	life	with	imaginings	of	this	sort.	
	 Concerned	I	might	be	late	for	my	next	class,	(and	perhaps	in	a	small	
way	fulfill	Ms.	Biddle's	fanciful	belief),	I	glanced	at	my	watch.	It	seemed	to	



have	stopped	for	some	reason;	it	showed	an	hour	that	could	not	be	correct.	
I	checked	the	winding	and	found	it	worked	as	it	should.	I	checked	the	date–
–it	had	leapt	ahead	an	entire	week.		
	 I	hurried	along,	annoyed,	now	unsure	of	the	time,	fearful	of	another	
perceived	dereliction	of	duty,	one	I	could	scarcely	afford	as	I	already	
resided	in	a	tenuous	position	with	my	headmaster.	I	hurried	across	the	
grounds,	practically	flew	down	the	corridor	to	the	room.		
	 All	was	empty.	No	students	swarmed	the	doorway,	poking,	giggling,	
waiting	impatiently.	The	door	was	closed,	locked,	the	room	dark.	There	was	
a	note	taped	to	the	door.	It	read:	"Band	class	will	not	meet	until	further	
notice.	Headmaster	Rockhill."	
	 I	was	astonished.	I	read	and	reread	the	note,	growing	more	
perplexed.	It	was	never	my	intention	to	cancel	my	class,	and	even	so	I	
would	not	have	affixed	the	headmaster's	signature	to	the	note.		
	 What	an	extraordinary	state	of	affairs!	My	growing	annoyance	
shifted	to	the	headmaster.	How	inconsiderate	to	decide	my	class	should	be	
cancelled	without	consulting	me.	I	did	not	unlock	the	room	and	go	in,	what	
was	the	point?	Perhaps	I	might	yet	be	in	time	to	serve	my	locker	room	duty.	
	 I	turned	to	go.	As	I	did	my	eye	swept	the	far	wall	of	the	classroom,	
just	a	passing	glance.	I	stopped,	stepped	back	and	looked	again.	In	a	
moment	I	saw	what	my	brain	had	seized	upon:	the	clock	on	the	wall	was	
also	incorrect.	I	looked	at	my	watch.	It	agreed	with	the	clock	on	the	wall.		
	 A	shiver	came	over	me.	
	 At	that	moment	I	felt	the	first	stirrings	of	uncertainty.	Every	incident	
since	my	return	from	the	Blue	Halls––my	encounter	with	Ms.	Biddle,	my	
watch	malfunction,	the	mysterious	note	on	the	door	of	my	locked	
classroom,	even	the	clock	on	the	classroom	wall––all	conspired	to	unnerve	
me.	I	recalled	the	lack	of	bustle	about	the	place	as	I	had	raced	across	the	
grounds	to	my	classroom	moments	ago.	Where	were	the	children?		
	 Again	I	looked	at	my	watch,	this	time	for	the	day	of	the	week.	It	
declared	it	to	be	Sunday.	Of	course,	there	would	be	no	children	in	this	area	
on	a	Sunday.	My	heart	skipped	a	beat.	Had	I	lost	an	entire	week	of	my	life?	
	 	
	 	
	 	
	 	
	 	



(Tasker	has	finally	come	to	accept	the	fact	he	somehow	lost	a	week	of	his	
life	while	in	the	Blue	Halls,	finding	the	evidence	around	him	irrefutable.)	
	
As	the	reality	of	my	bizarre	situation	sank	in,	I	felt	the	irrepressible	urge	to	
retreat	to	my	quarters	and	there	cloak	myself	in	solitude	until	I	could	make	
sense	of	it	all,	but	alas	that	was	not	to	be.	A	large	note	on	official	school	
paper	was	tacked	to	my	apartment	door.	It	reads,	"Mr.	Tasker,	please	
report	to	Headmaster	Rockhill's	office	immediately,"	signed	by	Ms. Galón, 
the Headmaster's Secretary. I knew I had but one option, to present myself 
forthwith. 
 Ms. Galón beckoned me into her office immediately and had me seat 
myself. She announced me on the phone, and barely had time to return the 
instrument to its cradle when Headmaster Rockhill appeared in the doorway. 
He stood for some moments regarding me sternly. Finally, with a loud 
harrumph he asked me to enter his office. 
 The Headmaster's office was vast, his oversized oak desk appeared 
diminished by its surroundings, located across what seemed like acres of 
oriental rug. He walked directly to his cushioned chair behind the desk and 
shuffled some papers. 
 I approached the desk, stood between two high-backed oak chairs, 
intricately carved and adorned with tasseled cushions. I was not invited to 
sit. 
 After several studied moments the Headmaster raised his eyes, 
considered me again. "Tasker, where the hell have you been the last week." 
 It was the question I dreaded, the obvious question under the 
circumstances, of course, whatever the circumstances were. And that indeed 
was the problem. 
 I had considered several responses on my way here. First, the truth; I 
consider myself a man of honor and pride myself in my veracity. This 
quality within me urged full disclosure.  
 I should say––what, exactly? That I had entered the Blue Halls in my 
search for young Buckminster and when I returned ten minutes later a week 
had passed? That I now suspected Connor had done the same, and failing to 
turn back within a short enough period of time was now gone for eternity? 
 There are times when truthfulness can be deleterious. This was one. 
 Or, "Sir, I received word my father was dangerously ill with just 
moments to live and left immediately, without thought, to be by his side."  I 
discarded this response as well, for the obvious fact that the Headmaster 



would have tried to reach me at home and must now be well aware of the 
state of health of my immediate family. 
 In truth, there was not a satisfactory answer to his question. 
 "Sir," I said, "I do not know." 
 I have never before seen Headmaster Rockhill speechless; he was 
now. He inhaled several times, appeared to forget to exhale, his face turned 
crimson, his eyes bulged. At last there came an explosive sound as the pent 
up breath was released. He half rose and exclaimed, "Mr. Tasker, that is not 
a satisfactory explanation." 
 I inclined my head. "Sir, I am aware it is not, but am at a loss myself. I 
lost touch with my surroundings and only just within the hour came to 
consciousness, and now find an entire week has passed and I cannot account 
for a minute of it." 
 "Tasker, are you ill?" 
 I shook my head. "I feel fine in every respect other than confusion at 
my predicament." 
 "Mau i ask where you were when your consciousness returned?" 
 "I was just outside my office, sir." 
 "That is impossible. People have passed there many times during the 
week. I, myself, walked by there during that time. You were not there." 
 "Sir, I have no explanation other than I must have moved about while 
at some level of unconsciousness as does a sleepwalker." I shrugged. "I'm 
sorry, sir, I wish I could explain it myself." 
 Headmaster Rockhill harrumphed and considered me for some 
moments. "This is a most unfortunate circumstance at the most critical of 
times," he said at last. "We have a child missing and now you tell me you 
have no idea where you have been for an entire week." He shook his head, 
eyed me. "Mr. Tasker, you do understand at the very least we need a medical 
evaluation for you immediately, given your lapse. My office will arrange 
this. Are you prepared to cooperate?" 
 "Of course, sir. I am at your disposal." 
 "Very well. I will have the school doctor arrange it. In the meantime, I 
must insist you remain in your residence until we have a better 
understanding of what has happened to you. The staff and children will be 
told you have been, and continue to be ill, and a substitute will be arranged 
to assume your duties.' 
 I inclined my head. "Very good, sir." 
 At his nod of dismissal, I turned to walk away. 



 "Mr. Tasker, there are a number of unanswered questions regarding 
your absence. I assume you will make yourself available to anyone I might 
send to see you." 
 I turned and nodded. "Yes, sir, of course." 
 "And I must ask you not to speak of this to anyone else until we have 
a better understanding of what has transpired? It will be the understanding of 
the school community you have been, and continue to be ill." 
 "Yes, sir," I repeated, and departed.  
 I returned directly to my quarters, as requested. Once inside, I was 
overcome by hunger and thirst, as if I had not eaten for a very long time, or 
so it seemed. In the icebox, the milk had turned, and although the bread was 
slightly stale, I was able to satisfy myself with cheese on toast. Alone in my 
rooms, I was at last able to take time to contemplate my dilemma. What had 
happened to me? 
 I dismissed out of hand the idea, inferred by Headmaster Rockhill, 
that my experience stemmed from some sort of illness, a mental breakdown 
of a kind causing me to lose touch with reality, to disorient me from my 
physical presence. I know that did not happen.  
 Books are my hobby; I enjoy all manner of fiction, including Science 
Fiction. My recent experience appeared similar to a phenomenon often 
described by the authors of such books as a Time Warp. These instances of 
fluctuations in the passage of time (the causes vary among writers) are 
described as a suspension in time, a portal within which time slows, while 
beyond the portal it carries on as always. Such things serve authors well as a 
device to cause circumstances otherwise unexplainable (in fact, such as just 
happened to me). Authors like H.G. Wells and Jules Vern, Alison Uttley and 
even Mark Twain used the device to full advantage. I turned to my 
bookshelves to try to learn more. 
 I discovered that the accepted cause of a "warp" or bending of space 
was not a new concept when Einstein developed his Theory of Relativity. He 
understood that space and time are intimately connected. An event must 
occur not only in a specific latitude, longitude, and elevation but at a specific 
time as well, to define it. But the time of the event is subject to the 
movement of the observers relative to one another. Once one agrees with 
Einstein that space and time are inseparable, one must accept that time, like 
space, is curved or warped as well. Theoretically, then, an observer might 
move fast enough (if he could) to cause time to stand still or even go 
backward relative to another observer.  
 My head was spinning. I read on. 
   



 In our universe, of course, speed sufficient to reverse time appears 
impossible. Energy mass has a direct influence on speed. We have not the 
engine to overcome this obstacle. But if energy in a specific place and 
circumstance was so reduced as to become negative energy, such a time 
warp situation could occur. But...but only for the period of time this set of 
circumstances was in place. 
 My brain raced toward the greater implication. Did this mean any 
matter within the area of reduced energy at that exact time could be forever 
lost in time?   
  
   
   
  
  
  
  
   	
	
							
		
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 	



	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 	
	 		
	
	 		
	
	 	
	 	
	
	 	
	
	 	


